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SUMMARY 
 
     Synopsis of Bill 
 
SB234 requires the State Highway and Transportation Department to complete the installation of 
hazardous carrier route signs on interstate highways by June 30, 2004, and on other hazardous 
carrier routes by June 30, 2006. 
 
     Significant Issues 
 
The State Highway and Transportation Department notes that federal law already designates in-
terstates as hazardous carrier routes.  Additionally, the bill does not define “hazardous carrier.”   
Therefore, gasoline trucks and propane trucks could be considered hazardous carriers, which 
would require that SHTD place hazardous carrier signs on all state roads.  Additionally, the bill 
provides no guidance on what the process is for designating hazardous carrier routes and where 
and how frequently the signs are to be located.  The requirement in the bill for SHTD to install 
and maintain additional signs on highways throughout the state has many performance and fiscal 
impacts.   
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FISCAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
SB 234 will require installation of numerous new signs and increase the inventory of signs the 
department will be responsible for maintaining.  It is unclear at this time what the fiscal impact 
will be as it cannot be determined how many signs will be needed.   
 
The State Highway and Transportation Department is concerned that the bill also raises potential 
fiscal impacts under the New Mexico Tort Claims Act.  The state has waived sovereign immu-
nity for failure to maintain highways.  NMSA 1978, Section 41-4-11.  Accordingly, if SHTD 
fails to install or maintain the signs required in the bill, SHTD could be held liable for an acci-
dent involving a “hazardous carrier” on a state highway.    
 
ADMINISTRATIVE IMPLICATIONS 
 
SB234 potentially could require a substantial amount of effort to install and maintain additional 
signs.  Without knowing the total number of signs that may be required, it cannot be determined 
if additional FTE’s may be required.   
 
TECHNICAL ISSUES 
 
It is unclear what the purpose of this bill is.  It does not define “hazardous carrier” and does not 
tie in to any other state or federal laws that define what would be considered a “hazardous car-
rier.”  Conceivably, this could apply to everything from carriers of radioactive material and haz-
ardous waste, propane and gasoline trucks to a private person carrying home a bucket of paint 
from the hardware store.  Therefore, as the bill is currently written, it is conceivable that SHTD 
would have to install the required signs on every state road.  The installation of so many signs 
would ultimately be meaningless to the traveling public.  Additionally, the bill provides no guid-
ance on what the process is for designating hazardous carrier routes other than interstates and 
where and how frequently the signs are to be located.  Without this information, it is difficult to 
determine what the impact of the bill will be.  Clearly, however, the impact of having to install 
and maintain new signs on every highway in the state would be substantial.   
 
Also, it is unnecessary to place hazardous carrier signs on interstate highways.  Federal law des-
ignates interstate highways for use by hazardous cargo transporters.  Hazardous cargo transport-
ers should be aware of this as part of being licensed to handle and transport this material.   
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